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21 July 2021 
Tom Lyle 
ACCC 
Level 17 
2 Lonsdale Street 
Melbourne Vic 3000By email: exemptions@accc.gov.au  
 
Dear Tom, 
 
Re: AA1000555 – Telco Together Foundation – submission 
 
This short and non-confidential submission is made by Dr Rob Nicholls. I am 
an Associate Professor at the UNSW Business School. 
I support the efforts of the Telco Together Foundation (TTF) and its 
members to eliminate modern slavery from their operations and supply 
chains. However, the authorisation timetable in its current form must be 
amended on process grounds. I set out my rationale and propose a solution 
for the problem created by TTF in its application. 
TTF originally made a claim for confidentiality over a Ministerial Statement 
which was provided on a confidential basis as Annexure D (the Secret 
Annexure).  
Section 89(5A)(b) of the Competition and Consumer Act 2010 (Cth) (CCA) 
provides: 

the Commission may, if it is satisfied that it is desirable to do so by 
reason of the confidential nature of the matters contained in the 
document or the part of the document, or in the submission or the part of 
the submission, exclude the document or the part of the document, or 
particulars of the submission or of the part of the submission, as the case 
may be, from that register 

The Commission excluded the Secret Annexure from the register until after 
the closing date for submissions from interested parties. The ACCC made a 
decision not to publish a redacted version of the Secret Annexure.  
In my view, the ACCC could not reasonably be satisfied that it is desirable to 
exclude from the register an entirely benign general letter of support, 
consistent with public Commonwealth Government policy. Doing so has 
created a procedural problem with the authorisation application.  
The problem is that TTF relied on the Secret Annexure in its claims of public 
benefit. As interested parties were unable to access the Secret Annexure, 
they were unable to determine whether the proposed authorisation has the 
claimed public benefits. If a redacted version of the Secret Annexure had 
been published, then interested parties would know which Minister had 
provided the statement and could have sought clarification from that 
Minister’s office. 
On 20 July 2021, TTF withdrew its claim for confidentiality over the Secret 
Annexure and a revised version of the public version of the TTF submission 
was published on the register. In respect of this revised version: 






